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MINUTES OF THE FOUNDATION TRUST COUNCIL MEMBERS MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 18 APRIL 2012 IN THE BOARDROOM, HUDDERSFIELD ROYAL INFIRMARY
PRESENT:



Andrew Haigh

-
Chair

Bernard Pierce
  
-
Public elected – Constituency 1

Linda Wild

  
-
Public elected – Constituency 2

Peter Middleton

-
Public elected – Constituency 3

Christine Breare

-
Public elected – Constituency 4

Lisa Herron


-
Public elected – Constituency 5 
Vera Parojcic


-
Public elected – Constituency 5

Peter Naylor


-
Public elected – Constituency 6

Liz Schofield


-
Public elected – Constituency 7

Jan Roberts

  
- 
Public elected – Constituency 8

Janette Roberts
  
-
Public elected – Constituency 8

Joanna Birch

  
-
Staff-elected – Constituency 10 

Sue Burton

 
-
Staff-elected – Constituency 11
Liz Farnell    

  
-          Staff-elected – Constituency 12
Chris Bentley          
  
-
Staff-elected – Constituency 13 
                      Bob Metcalfe             
-        Nominated Stakeholder –       

                                                                              Calderdale Metropolitan Council

Jan Giles                   
-        Nominated Stakeholder –   Kirklees PCT 
Dawn Stephenson     
-        Nominated Stakeholder – SWYPFT

IN ATTENDANCE:

Kathy Bray                
 -         Board Secretary

Keith Griffiths

 -
Director of Finance (part of meeting)
Ruth Mason               
 -         Associate Director of OD

Helen Thomson         
 -         Acting Chief Executive/Director of Nursing
Pam Union
 -
Associate Director – Risk Management

Julie Hull                    
 -  
Director of Personnel & Development 
Jonathan Webb
 -
Acting Director of Service Development

David Wise          
  
 -  
Medical Director

OBSERVERS:  None
13/12              APOLOGIES:



Apologies for absence were received from:

Kimberley Cooper

-
Public elected – Constituency 1

Harjinder Singh Sandhu
-
Public elected – Constituency 2

Wendy Wood

-
Public elected – Constituency 3

Sarah Slade

  
-
Public elected – Constituency 6

Jeannine Hind
 
-
Public elected – Constituency 7

Mary Kiely

  
-
Public elected – Constituency 9

Julie Couldwell

-
Staff-elected – Constituency 13


Sue Bernhauser                 -          Nominated Stakeholder – Uni. of Hudds.

Sue Cannon              
-
Nominated Stakeholder – NHS    

                                                       Calderdale

                      Sally McIvor                       -          Nominated Stakeholder – Kirklees MC             

Alison Fisher


-
Non-Executive Director/Vice Chair

Jane Hanson


-
Non-Executive Director/SINED

Lesley Hill

  
-
Director of Service Development

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made.  Thanks were given to everyone for attending the meeting which had been rearranged from 4 April 2012 due to the adverse weather conditions.  

It was noted that the session previously arranged to update on the Health Strategy Refresh was now to be included within the Board Development Session already planned for 10 May.
The Chairman reminded members that opportunity would be available at the end of the meeting for individuals to have informal discussion with the Chairman if they wished. 

14/12
MINUTES OF LAST MEETINGS
The minutes of the last meeting held on Tuesday 17 January 2012 were accepted as a correct record.  
15/12
QUALITY ACCOUNTS

Pam Union attended the meeting to present the Membership Council with an update on the content of the Quality Accounts which formed part of the Annual Plan which was to be submitted to Monitor at the end of May.  Pam explained that the Quality Accounts were in two parts – forward and backward perspectives.  The Membership Council noted that following engagement with local stakeholders the following quality improvement priorities had been agreed for 2012/13:
Quality Improvement Priorities for 2012/13

	SAFETY
	EFFECTIVENESS
	EXPERIENCE

	Healthcare Associated Infections (MRSA)
	Re-admission within 30 days
	Doctor’s communication with patients

	Hospital acquired pressure ulcers
	Care of patients with dementia
	Patient information on discharge


Review of Service Quality 2011/12

It was noted that following a process of engagement the trust had decided that the following indicators would be included in the 2011/12 review of service quality:

	SAFETY
	EFFECTIVENESS
	EXPERIENCE

	Hospital Standardised Mortality Rates (HSMR)
	Cancer Waiting Times
	Responsiveness to patient’s needs

	Falls in hospital
	Stroke
	End of life care

	Rate of C Difficile infections
	Length of stay in medicine
	Patient experience in accident & emergency


Pam reported that each year External Audit are required to examine the Trust’s data collection and reporting systems for three indicators to provide assurance on the quality of data that underpins the Quality Accounts.  Monitor mandate that external audit look at the following two national indicators:

1. 
MRSA or C.Difficile

2.
Maximum waiting time of 62 days from urgent GP referral to first treatment for all cancers

The third indicator must be a local indictor that is selected by the Membership Council.

Discussion took place regarding which of last year’s audits should be recommended and although it was acknowledged that ‘Doctors communication with patients’ was an important issue it was felt that as no external audit had been undertaken on the data,  ‘Readmission within 30 days’, this was the preferred and agreed indicator.

Following further discussion it was agreed that ‘Doctors communication with patients’ would be an area which the Membership Council could usefully get involved in.  It was suggested that if possible information regarding the PLEASE project:-

Purpose of the consultation, 

Listen to your concerns, 

Explain things clearly, 

Ask if you have any questions, 

Summarise your conversation, 

Ensure that you understand things

would be presented to the next MC Meeting in July by inviting Dr Sal Uka, Consultant Paediatrician, to the meeting.  Dr Uka has devised the ‘PLEASE’ project.  In addition it was felt that opportunities for the Membership Council to engage on this issue should be afforded wherever possible. 

ACTION:
ANDREW HAIGH/RUTH MASON/KATHY BRAY
15/12
MATTERS ARISING

18/11
UPDATE ON NHS HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE BILL
Helen Thomson reported on the paper circulated updating the Membership Council on the progress relating to the Health & Social Care Bill.  This continued its passage through Parliament and received Royal Assent in April 2012 with the majority of the provisions of the Act coming into force in June 2012.
It was anticipated that the provisions within the Act would result in changes to the Trust’s Constitution and Standing Orders and further guidance was expected towards the end of April.  It was proposed that in order to work through the complexity of the changes a small sub-group would be set up consisting of two publicly elected Membership Councillors, two Non-Executive Directors and two Executive Directors.  The sub-group would be chaired by the Chairman of the Trust.

Expressions of interest from any public Membership Councillors who wish to sit on this sub-group should be made known to the Board Secretary by 25 April 2012.  It was noted that the work of the sub-group would be brought back to the Membership Council and Board of Directors in due course.
ACTION:
Interested Publicly Elected Membership Councillors

4/12c.   APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIR & SENIOR INDEPENDENT NED
Following discussion at the last meeting, it was confirmed that the Membership Council should ratify these two appointments.  The Chairman therefore asked for formal ratification of the appointment of:  
Alison Fisher – Vice Chair

Jane Hanson – Senior Independent Non Executive Director

Both appointments were effective from 1 December 2011.  
RESOLVED:

All present ratified the appointments.


7/12   APPOINTMENT OF EXTERNAL AUDITORS PROCESS

Keith Griffiths tabled a paper giving an update on the background and current position.  The sub-group consisting of Membership Councillors, Non Executive and Executive Directors had met on two occasions and agreed the tender specification which had been circulated on 26 March.  The timescale for the process was noted.  The Board Secretary would contact Membership Councillors to convene an Extra-ordinary Membership Council w/c 23 July to ratify the appointment of the sub-group.  

ACTION:
Board Secretary

16/12

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
a. ANNUAL PLAN EXTRA-ORDINARY MEETING 24.5.12

The Chairman reminded those present that an Extra-ordinary Meeting had been arranged to take place on 24 May 2012 from 9.30 am in the Boardroom, HRI to receive details regarding the content of the Annual Plan.  All Membership Councillors were encouraged to attend.
b. UPDATE ON CHIEF EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENT
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending the Farewell to Diane held on 22 March.  Diane had since sent a thank you note and this was tabled to all present.  
It was noted that the minutes of the Private Extra-ordinary Membership Council meeting held on 13 February 2012 at which Mr Owen Williams’ appointment as Chief Executive, with effect from 14 May 2012, was ratified, would be circulated separately.

ACTION:
Board Secretary

c. CONTRACT WITH PCT CLUSTER

The Chairman reported that a fixed revenue contract, felt to be beneficial to all parties had now been signed.  Discussion took place regarding the challenges facing the organisation such as MRSA and C.Difficile ceilings but overall it was felt to be a positive position in a period of uncertainty.

d.
DIRECTOR OF SERVICE DEVELOPMENT
The Chairman reported that arrangements had been made for Lesley Hill, Director of Service Development to take 6 months sabbatical leave.  Arrangements had been made to cover her portfolio by Dr John Dean, Director of Service Integration/Associate Medical Director undertaking Health Strategy Refresh work and Mr Jonathan Webb, Acting Director of Service Development undertaking the remaining portfolio.

17/12
CONSTITUTION
a. Register of Interests/Declaration of Interests

The updated Register was received.  Any amendments were requested to be notified to the Board Secretary as soon as possible.

b.
Updated Register of Members – Resignations/Appointments
The updated and revised register of members was received for information.  
It was noted that Sally McIvor, Nominated Stakeholder had resigned on 1 April 2012 and a further nomination was awaited.
It was noted that Kim Cooper would be resigning later in the year when she moved from the area and therefore her position had been included within the vacant seats being elected later this summer.

18/12
CHAIRS INFORMATION EXCHANGE SUB COMMITTEE
The Chairman reported that the minutes of the last Chairs Information Exchange held on 20 March 2012 had been circulated with the agenda and the contents were noted.  Ruth Mason reported on the key highlights:
· In line with the Divisional Reference Groups the Chairs Information Exchange would reduce to 3 meetings per annum.

· Opportunity for newly elected Members to make an early contribution to DRGs by allocating new members as early as possible and bringing the DRG meetings forward.

· Future standing items on each of the 6 DRGs to include:

· Health Strategy Refresh

· Business Planning

· Discussion about future ‘Chairs’ of DRGs earlier in the year.

19/12  REMUNERATION SUB COMMITTEE – CHAIRS & NEDS

           At this point in the Agenda the Chairman declared an interest and handed over the Chair to Janette Roberts, Deputy Chair.

Peter Naylor, as Chairman of the Remuneration Sub Committee gave an overview of the activity of the Sub Committee and decisions made for the 2011/12 financial year.  During the year two matters of substance had been dealt with by the Sub Committee, firstly the remuneration rate for the NEDs and Chair and secondly the proposed clause for inclusion in NED Terms & Conditions of Service.  

The Sub Committee resolved, having received advice and evidence that there would be no pay uplift for the NEDs and Chair for 2011/12 year.  In reaching this decision consideration had been given to the pay freeze that had been imposed on public sector pay for the 2011/12 financial year.

The Sub Committee further resolved that the NED Terms and Conditions of Service would include a clause dealing with the indemnities of NED, with particular reference to their involvement in employment matters.
Julie Hull advised that work was being undertaken to source additional insurance to cover these liabilities for Board members and further information was being taken back to the Board of Directors in due course.  It was agreed that the clause would be circulated with the minutes to all members for information.
Peter thanked the Sub Committee for their work and announced that this would be his last term.  Expressions of interest were therefore being sought from interested Public Membership Councillors (who were not already members of the Nominations Committee)
ACTION:
ELIGIBLE INTERESTED PUBLICLY ELECTED MCs

20/12
FINANCIAL AND SERVICE PERFORMANCE
Due to the meeting being deferred on 4 April, this had given opportunity to revise the information and updated information was tabled.

Jonathan Webb presented the Service Performance report for the Foundation Trust as at the year-end 31 March 2012.  It was noted that the Trust had met all  Monitor targets and indicators.

Issues of interest were:-

· Access – 
-  Work continued to identify suitable patients for treatment within 24 hours following TIAs (transient-ischaemic attacks, or ‘mini stroke’).  This was a particular problem at weekends but it was hoped that the new Consultant appointment in June would remedy the position.
-  18 week Referral to Treatment – Discussions still continuing with Monitor, CQC and DOH regarding whether this target would be extended to all sub specialties in the coming year.

· Patient Experience – all Monitor targets met around CDiff, MRSA, MSSA and screening for all elective inpatients for MRSA.  

Helen Thomson outlined the details regarding MRSA and C. Difficile cases.  The Trust had reported 6 post-48 hour MRSA cases set against a contract ceiling of 5 and Monitor’s deminimus level of 6 for the year.  33 cases of C.Difficile had been reported set against the agreed ceiling of 58.  It was noted that the ceiling for 2012/13 was set at 33 cases.  The Trust continues to maintain a zero tolerance culture and there was no complacency around patient safety.

Keith Griffiths, Director of Finance outlined the financial position at year-end (subject to audit):
· Overall Income and Expenditure position for 2011/12 is a surplus of £0.89m, against a planned surplus of £0.50m.

· Income is above plan by £8.17m

· Expenditure is £7.78 above plan

· Cash position at end of March 2012 of £20.30m (£9.90m above plan)

· Capital spend to date of £9.16m (£3.24m below plan). 

· Financial risk rating of 4 reported to Monitor at the end of Q4, March 2011/12 (on a scale of 1-5 (5 good)
· Income position protected by c. £1.7m due to “Contract Floor” with PCTs

Key Messages:

· Activity/productivity increase in Q3 & Q4

· Additional national funding received to achieve access targets

· Winter service pressures managed within planned forecast envelope

· Focus on 2012/13 and beyond.

The Membership Council asked that congratulations and thanks be given to all staff involved in delivering this positive position for the Trust to continue building on in this forthcoming year.

ACTION:
Executive Team
21/12
REGIONAL GOVERNORS FORUM – 12 MAY 2012 – HARROGATE

Ruth Mason reported that an invitation had been received for 4 interested Membership Councillors from CHFT to attend the Regional Governors Forum to be held on Saturday 12 May 2012 at Harrogate District Hospital.  Liz Farnell had already booked a place to attend.

It was requested that any interested members contact the Board Secretary as soon as possible to reserve a place.

ACTION:
ALL

22/12
FAST-TRACK ITEMS

The Membership Council received the following information for noting and actioning as appropriate.
a. Updated Calendar of Activity & Allocation of MCs & Chairs to Sub Committees/Groups 
b. Draft Annual Election Timetable - 2012
23/12
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

a.  NATIONAL NURSES WEEK 
Helen Thomson advised that information would be circulated shortly regarding the National Nurses Week Events to be held w/c 5 May 2012.

24/12
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
Thursday 5 July 2012 commencing at 4.00 pm in the Boardroom, HRI.
The Chair thanked everyone for their contribution and closed the meeting at 6.00 pm.

………………………………………….

………………………………
Mr Andrew Haigh, Chairman


Date

CLAUSE FOR NED TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF SERVICE 

“The Trust recognises that Non-Executive Directors will be called upon from time to time to make difficult decisions on Trust business in the course of their appointment.  Provided that such decisions are taken after proper consideration and advice and in good faith, the Trust will indemnify the appointee in respect of all claims, actions and proceedings brought in any Court or Tribunal and indemnify the appointee in respect of any legal costs, penalties, damages, awards and/or expenses reasonably incurred in defending against or arising out of such proceedings (including any award made by a Court or Tribunal against the appointee as a defendant or Respondent).  For the avoidance of doubt, this indemnity will not extend to any malicious, knowingly criminal or knowingly ultra vires conduct on the part of the appointee or any conduct in bad faith or of a deliberately unlawful discriminatory nature”

JRH/KB/REMCOM-EXEC-17.1.12
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